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Diary for January

Details of events may change after publication, please check 
with the relevant organisers before attending events

JANUARY 2021 VOL: 43 NO: 1

▲ Marcham’s Christmas tree on the 
village green see page 3

Date Event Pg
6 Wed NO WASTE COLLECTION – it will be on Fri 8 

Jan (Recycling and Food Waste NOT Garden)

9 Sat Christmas Tree Recycling, Millets Farm 3

13 Wed NO WASTE COLLECTION – it will be on Thur 
14 Jan (Rubbish and Food Waste)

13 Wed Marcham Parish Council Meeting, online, 
19.30

3

15 Fri Deadline to register for a primary school 
place

3

18 Mon Marcham WI: ‘From Eggheads to 
Mastermind’, online, 19.30

7

19 Tues Christmas Tree Recycling, Howard Cornish Rd 3

20 Wed Deadline for next issue of MADNews, 17.00 
Email editor@madnews.co.uk

25 Mon Marcham Society Annual Lecture: Chris 
Brotherton, 19.30, Zoom

9

▲ Talented photographers of Marcham
Top: Flower with Dew, Ruth Atkins
Bottom: Sparrowhawk, Jim Asher

▲ One of the Little Angel 
‘Kings’ see page 15

Winnie-the-Pooh Day on 18 January ▲
▼ Burns Night on 25 January

HAPPY 
NEW YEAR

Thomas Faed
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GARDEN SERVICES

Professional Tree Management throughout Oxfordshire

andrew@admtrees.co.uk
01865 391859
@admtrees

For a full list of services visit:

www.admtrees.co.uk

Tree removal
Crown thinning
Crown reduction and lifting
Sectional tree removals
Fruit tree pruning
Stump grinding
Hedge cutting

Seasoned logs and kindling 
delivered

£5M Public Liability Insurance

All work carried out to 
BS 3998:2010

Garner’s Estates & 
Landscapes

Landscaping for over 25 years
•	 Soft & hard landscaping

•	 Landscaping works including patios, paths, 

steps, driveways, decking, installing gates, 

turfing, stonework & drainage work

•	 Fencing, all types carried out including: close 

board, panels, trellis, willow hurdles, post & rail

•	 Tree & hedge planting

•	 Free Estimates

•	 Fully Insured & hold a Waste Licence

Tel: 07751 764144 01865 730936
Email: mjgarner26@btinternet.com

• tree removal • tree thinning • tree reduction  
• dead wood removal • stump grinding  

• landscaping 
•	£10 million public liability

•	City & Guilds Certified

07889 881 525 or 01491 651052

Home & Garden Maintenance 
All garden maintenance covered from lawn cutting to lawn care

* small garden designs * flower beds tidied/shrubs/bulbs planted 

* tree work - pruning/lopping/shaping etc * patios laid /cleaned 

*fencing & gates erected/repaired/painted *sheds erected/repaired

Most property maintenance covered 

* painting / decorating including outside

* tiling * all indoor jobs covered * small carpentry work

* guttering/replaced/cleaned * house removals& clearance 

Mr G. TIERNEY Tel. 01865 730428 Mob. 07885550075

Free quotes & estimates  Email g.tierney@btinternet.com

Have you got a business that could 
benefit by being advertised to over 
1000 homes in the Marcham area 

every month?

Contact us for more details

adverts@madnews.co.uk
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	
MARCHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Christmas Tree Recycling– Reminder
The Vale of White Horse District Council 
has arranged a collection of real Christmas 
trees from the area adjacent to the 
Salvation Army textile bank in Howard 
Cornish Road. (opposite the junction with 
Duffield Place). Trees left here will go for 
recycling. All Christmas Trees will need 
to be by the textile bank by the end of the 
day on Tuesday 19th January, 2021. Trees 
left after this date will not be collected. For 
those of you who have signed up to the 
garden waste brown bin service, they can 
also be left next to your bin provided they 
are less than 1.8m (6 ft.) tall. Otherwise 
they will need to be cut up to be put in 
your bin.
New Parish Councillors
The Parish Council was pleased to co-opt 
Tony Mackelworth and Sheena Bigden 
to the Parish Council to fill two vacant 
seats. This now takes the Council to its full 
complement of 10 members. Tony lives 
in Barrow Close and Sheena in Howard 
Cornish Road. They are keen to get 
involved in the community. The Council 
welcomes them both to their new roles in 
the parish and looks forward to working 
with them.
Allotments - Cow Lane and Parkside
If you have an allotment you are reminded 
that allotment rent collection for the 20/21 
financial year is taking place. For those 
who have not paid, please transfer the sum 
due to the Council’s bank account or let the 
Clerk have a cheque payable to Marcham 
Parish Council. It has been noticed that 
some allotment holders are not working 
their plots. The Council again has a waiting 
list. Regular inspections of the allotment 
sites are being undertaken, and those found 
not to be utilising their plot could lose it by 
the service of a Notice to Quit.
Council Tax 2021/22
The Parish Council will be carefully 
considering the budget for 2021/22 at its 
meeting to be held on 13th January. Once 
finalised, the Council will set the amount 
of council tax that comes to the parish 
from the total amount paid by residents to 
the Vale of White Horse District Council. 
Parishioner of the Year Award
Last chance to nominate someone for the 
Parishioner of the Year Award. Please 
contact the Clerk by the end of the 
month, with your nomination suggestion, 
explaining why the person should receive 
the Award, and how they have significantly 
contributed to life within the parish.
Primary School Admission  
September 2021
A reminder too that the closing date for 
applications for primary school admission 

MARCHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Any member of the public is most welcome 
to attend any of our meetings. There is a 
section near the start of each meeting for 
public participation, where any member of 
the public is able to speak about any topic 
which is relevant to the work of the Parish 
Council (for a maximum of three minutes). 
Members of the public are also welcome to 
observe some or all of the rest of the meeting.

PUBLISHER / EDITOR 
Meriel Lewis 
8 Orchard Way, Marcham 
Abingdon OX13 6PP 
Tel: 01865 391725
Website: www.madnews.co.uk 
Email: editor@madnews.co.uk
ADVERTISING 
Fran Russell: adverts@madnews.co.uk
Adverts are not endorsed and MADNews makes 
no guarantees as to accuracy or authenticity.
DISTRIBUTORS 
Paula Utting and Claire Wright
13 Parkside, Marcham 
Abingdon OX13 6NN Tel: 01865 391443
PROOFREADING
Jane Mander
DEADLINES 
Advertising: 5pm 15th month 
Other copy: 5pm 20th month 
except for Jan when it is 15th Dec for both
ADDITIONAL COPIES 
These are available free from Marcham 
Post Office or the Editor. Postal copies are 
also available – contact the Editor.
DISCLAIMER 
We apologise in advance for any errors that may creep 
into MADNews (online or print), or omissions that 
creep out - we don’t do it on purpose!
The Editor reserves the right to alter, omit or hold 
over copy to another issue. The views expressed in 
the Marcham & District News are not necessarily 
those of the editorial team, who are all volunteers.
POLICE 
PCSO Rich Osborn C9323 
Richard.Osborn@thamesvalley.pnn.
police.uk for Marcham
07980 924693
Or just dial 101 (non-emergency) and 
omit the C from his number
CRIMESTOPPERS
Call 0800 555 111 (anonymous calls)
NHS NON-EMERGENCY
Call Free from any phone - 111
COUNTY COUNCILLOR 
Richard Webber, Orchard Barn, Sutton 
Wick Lane, Drayton OX14 4HJ
Tel: 01235 534001
Richard.webber77@ntlworld.com
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR 
Marcham and Shippon 
Catherine Webber, Orchard Barn, Sutton 
Wick Lane, Drayton OX14 4HJ
Tel: 01235 534001
catherine.webber@whitehorsedc.gov.uk
For other councillors go to 
www.whitehorsedc.gov.uk
© Marcham & District News 2021
The copying of any part of this publication 
without written authorisation is not permitted.

Dear Readers

Well that was an interesting year, and I 
expect 2021 will have quite a few surprises 
up its sleeve too!

There is one notable date in January - 
Monday  18th is Winnie-the-Pooh Day! No, I 
didn’t know either but I expect I will celebrate 
AA  Milne's birthday by having some honey 
and NOT getting stuck in Rabbit’s front door.

Wishing you all a very happy 2021

Until next time – keep safe

in the county is 15th January, 2021. Go to 
https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/primary 
admissions for further information.
Planning Applications considered by the 
Council
There were no new planning applications 
considered this month. The Council, 
however has commented on further on 
traffic and air quality issues from the 
proposed developments of new housing in 
Kingston Bagpuize and 90 new dwellings 
next to The Willows, south of the A415 in 
Marcham.
Christmas Tree – Village Green
A very big thank you goes to Andrew 
Maclean, of AD Maclean Tree 
Management Ltd of Kingston Rd Frilford 
admtrees.co.uk for the very kind donation 
of the Christmas tree on the village green.  
It certainly helps brighten up the village 
during the current climate when many are 
feeling low and anxious for a variety of 
reasons. The Council is very grateful to 
him for his generosity.
The grateful thanks of the Council also go 
to Bill Pointer who made the tree support 
and to the family and friends of parish 
councillors Sandra Hill and Ruth Mander 
who helped on the day to put up the tree 
and decorate it
Date of Next Council Meeting: 
The next scheduled meeting of the Parish 
Council is Wednesday 13th December 2021 
at 7.30 p.m. To be held virtually via Zoom. 
However, please check the Council’s 
website for the latest information.
Clerk to the Council:  
Mrs. L. Martin, 90 Howard Cornish Road 
Tel: 01865 391833  
clerk@marchamparishcouncil.gov.uk

The Council wishes everyone 
a happy new year

www.marchamparishcouncil.gov.uk

•
2021•
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GARY CUDDON
Painter and Decorator

Fully qualified with 30 years experience
Providing a high quality service

Free quotations and fully insured
Local and friendly service

07827 752904 garycuddon@aol.com

Shaun Guard
TV & WIFI SERVICES
■ Aerials - supplied, repaired and poor reception solved
■ Satellite - Sky Q dish upgrades, discreet dish installations also foreign TV
■ Internet - blackspots cured, data cables to your TVs / computer
■ TVs - hung on your wall or set up & tuned
■ CCTV & Door Entry - domestic installations

www.oxfordaerials.co.uk
Call Abingdon 01235 239622

Frilford Decorators
Painters & Decorators
Decorative Treatments

Telephone: 01865 392866 (Frilford Heath)
Mobile: 07775 690523
References Available

Proprietor: Mr A Bunce

LOTTERY WINDOWS
Quality Double Glazing & Conservatories 

Fascias & Soffits
Mark Berry

9 Stort Close,  
Didcot, OX11 7UR

NEW Tel: 01235 510608
Email: info@lotterywindows.co.uk

 

01865 821250 
www.barn-store.co.uk

Whatever you want  
to store... 

 

...for whatever reason - house sale and purchase not 
coinciding, travelling, house building work, paperwork 
overload or just “de-cluttering” to sell your house more 
quickly - we offer a friendly and flexible  
service at Kingston Bagpuize. 
 

With competitive rates, secure 
storage all on one level, and  
hassle free 24/7 access, 
contact us now! 
 Only 10 minutes from 

Abingdon, Wantage, 
or Faringdon 

86x110mm 

Whatever you want  
to store... 

 

...for whatever reason - house sale and purchase not 
coinciding, travelling, house building work, paperwork 
overload or just “de-cluttering” to sell your house more 
quickly - we offer a friendly and flexible  
service at Kingston Bagpuize. 
 

With competitive rates, secure 
storage all on one level, and  
hassle free 24/7 access, 
contact us now! 
 Only 10 minutes from 

Abingdon, Wantage, 
or Faringdon 

“MOVING ASSISTANCE”

HOUSEHOLD SERVICES

House - Flat - Apartments - Office
FURNITURE MOVED / 

TRANSPORTED
Ebay COLLECTIONS - DELIVERIES

Tel 07721 679487 + 01235 524589

Oxfordshire’s best source 
of reclaimed wood
One stop wood shop
for your DIY projects

www.oxfordwoodrecycling.org.uk

Find us at: 4 Su� olk Way, Abingdon OX14 5JX
Tel: 01235 861228

Opening Hours:
Mon-Fri: 8.30am-4.30pm

Sat: 9.00am-3.00pm

Good quality soft and hard wood reclaimed timber in many sizes and at 
economical prices. Sca� olding boards, pallet wood, plywood, natural edge 
native hardwoods and a fabulous range of reclaimed wood furniture.

LimitedOxfordOxfordOxford

M: 07748 407302
e: cleanerdifferenceoxford@gmail.com

 cleanerdifference

• regular cleaning
• one-off cleaning

• deep cleaning
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	 MARCHAM VILLAGE SHOP AND LETTERS

POST 
OFFICE

®

Post Office Services available:
Gas / Electric / Mobile Top Ups

Free Cash Withdrawals
Cash and Cheque Deposits

Pay your bills
phone, council tax etc

Travel Money Cards : Gift Cards
Postal Orders : Rod Licences

Online Shopping Returns
as well as the usual postal 

services

don
’t 

fo
rge

t your mask!

Queuing
To keep everyone as safe 
as possible, we only allow 

3 people in the shop at one 
time, 2 in the shop and 1 at 

the Post Office counter - listen 
out for the announcements via 

loudspeaker! 
And please wear a mask

New Year Opening Hours
Fri 25th Dec until Sun 3rd Jan 

CLOSED
Mon 4th Jan:	 08.00 - 17.30
Mon - Fri:	 08.00 - 17.30
Sat:	 08.00 - 10.00
Sunday:	 Closed

Marcham Village Shop  
& Post Office
16 North St, Marcham OX13 6NG
Call us: Shop 391993 / PO 391940

Facebook: marchamvillageshop

Dear Editor
A Farewell to Marcham
Ruth and I arrived in the village in 2008 but have now returned to Norfolk, where we first 
met. After several years in ministry, Ruth and I arrived in Marcham, setting up a blinds 
and curtains business, as I had in Norfolk, but this time successfully from home with no 
staff.  After two years here, I felt God’s call to get involved with and subsequently pastor 
Marcham Baptist Church,which for many years had no pastor.  Sadly, it eventually became 
evident that we should close the church doors for the last time. 
However, during that period, connections with All Saints’ strengthened and we often 
worshipped and prayed together. In recent years, the church, MCG, Parish Council, 
Anson Trust and others worked in unity towards the establishment of the Marcham 
Centre, which for many years had been an unfulfilled vision. It’s a joy to see it completed, 
with so very many giving of their time and talents to bring the project to reality.
Ruth and I will miss the village. Volunteering in the village shop, looking at the daily offers 
of help on the Marcham Facebook page and frequently seeing folk stopping to chat with 
each other, the sense of community is palpable. With a long, military background, I have 
never lived in one place for so long and have loved being a part of this village. 
So we leave here with a heavy heart - but in the twofold knowledge that we go to be 
near Ruth’s family and that God is calling me into a new ministry - writing of the logical 
world view that this finely balanced, intricate world in which we live, the immense cosmos 
in which it sits and the intelligent information in every living cell, are testament to an 
Almighty, intelligent and loving Creator God, who knows us intimately and has opened 
the door for us to know Him in Christ.
Every blessing - 
RUTH & KEITH MERSH

FOR SALE - IDEAL NEW YEAR PRESENT!

Dewalt heavy duty staple gun 
and box  of 14mm staples
As new, used only once. 

Easy-Squeeze Technology, 
Anti-Jam Magazine, 

Lightweight Die-Cast Aluminium.
£25 ono.

Telephone: 01865 391121

Thank you to all our customers 
for their support and patience 
in December – the Post Office 
has been incredlbly busy this 
year with more parcels and 

letters than ever!

Don’t forget postal prices 
go up on 1st January 2021 
and you will need customs 

forms for Europe.

Dear Editor
Christmas Post 2020
Every year the Marcham Post Office is busy at Christmas time and Ruth prepares the 
team of volunteers for the extra parcels that need processing and the large quantities of 
seasonal stamps that are sold. This year, it has been even busier because of the pandemic 
and government restrictions and the public have had to rely on the Royal Mail, buying 
online rather than in the shops and delivering to distant families, knowing that they would 
not be able to hand over their presents in person. 
So there have been an enormous number of sacks going out from the village shop and 
often not enough room in the mail vans at collection time. As volunteers working our 
shifts behind the Post Office counter, we have had many friendly Thank Yous and lots of 
cheery compliments but there are two other groups of people who deserve equal if not 
higher praise. 
Firstly our customers for their patience – they have been queuing outside on the pavement 
in the cold, socially distanced, waiting for their turn without a grumble. So a warm thank 
you to all those that use the village Post Office and show such loyalty – because without the 
customers, as a village, we would lose a service that is vital to our community. 
Then who deserves more praise than our Postmen? Especially when it is winter and they 
arrive for work in the cold at four in the morning. This Christmas they have had even 
more to do and their vans have been bulging with letters and parcels. We have all been 
concerned with the risks of Covid19 and yet, as part of their job, they have visited all our 
houses, rung doorbells, filled letterboxes…. and, at such a special time when we have not 
been able to travel to meet our friends and families, they have kept us in touch with them 
and helped make our Christmas!
THANK YOU!
A POST OFFICE VOLUNTEER
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Bathroom specialist 
All trades covered 
All household plumbing and heating needs
Call Simon: 07765 654303
Email: info@scpplumbing.co.uk

O X F O R D
KITCHENS & BATHROOMS

phone: 01865 326009
email: oxfordkitchens@aol.com

www.oxfordkitchens.co.uk
Visit our showroom: 

1st Floor, Besselsleigh Road, Wootton, 
Abingdon, Oxfordshire, OX13 6DN

Luxury fitted kitchens bathrooms
and accessories

01865 326009
info@oxfordkitchens.co.uk
www.oxfordkitchens.co.uk
1st Floor, Besselsleigh Road, Wootton,
Abingdon, Oxfordshire, OX13 6DN

Oxfordshire Roofing
and Building Services 
a good honest and reliable firm 

Call today for a free estimate 07885 882689
Flat Roofing	 Chimney Repointing
New Roofs	 De-Mossing
Guttering	 Tiling
Slating	 Facias 

Small Jobs Welcome • Discount for OAPs
Tel: 01865 392106 • Mobile 07885 882689

oxfordshireroofing@yahoo.co.uk

•	 Damp Proof Coursing
•	 Timber Treatment
•	 Dry & Wet Rot Treatment
•	 Woodworm Treatment

•	 Waterproof Re-Plastering
•	 Cellar & Basement Tanking
•	 Beetle Treatment
•	 Environmentally Friendly 

Products Used
Tel: 01865 735555 or 07774 233033

Free Survey and Advice: 01235 762525
Email: lizeverley@aol.com

www.preservationspecialisttreatments.co.uk
18 Sugworth Lane, Radley, Abingdon OX14 2HY 

CONTAINER STORAGE
•	 2 miles off the A34 Abingdon
•	 24 hour CCTV
•	 Easy Access
•	 Clean, dry and secure

Tel: 01865 390267 or 07980 262210
Email: enquiries@oxonstorage.co.uk

www.oxonstorage.co.uk

xon 
torageS

Open by 
appointment only

Please call  
01865 326009

HOUSEHOLD SERVICES

T: 01235 221012 
M: 07974672579 
E: darren.downes72@gmail.com 

 

Suppliers of aggregates and 
concrete for every need
Our products include: 

• ready-mixed concrete

• sand cement floor screed 
• decorative aggregate

• sand, gravel and stone 

Upwood Quarry open 
six days a week

T: 01865 390838

www.hills-quarry.co.uk

Maintenance

Mowing, hedge trimming
Landscaping
07865492813
hopkinshomeandgarden@gmail.com

No Job 
Too Small!

Hopkins Home & Garden 

Our Services
Minor electrical
Plumbing
Carpentry 
Decorating
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	 CORAL RAG 11, WI & CHARITY

HAVE YOU HAD COVID 
OR KNOW SOMEONE 

WHO HAS?

So far in the Vale there have been  
1763 cases and 127 deaths,  

but how has Marcham Village been affected?

We would like to know.  Were you one of the 1763 people?

Please contact marchamlockdown2020@gmail.com   
Keep safe   Thank you

CORAL RAG

Since 2001 the Marcham Society 
has published ten volumes of 
‘Coral Rag’ containing articles 
covering topics of local interest, 
including Natural History, 
Geography, Archaeology and 
History. Coral Rag 10 was 
brought out for the ‘Great 
Marcham Weekend’ in 2019 
and copies are still on sale in the 
Village Shop.

Our intention is to bring out a 
further volume during 2021 and 
we invite anyone with an interest 

in a particular aspect of local history to submit an article for the 
next issue. 

For more information or to express an interest, please email 
Sheila Tilley : sheilajtilley@gmail.com. 

Alternatively please follow this link to the Marcham Society 
website: www.marchamsociety.org.uk/contact.php 

Marcham WI 
Next Meeting: 

7.30pm Monday, 18th January 2021  
via Zoom

Speaker: Sally Mabey ‘From Eggheads to Mastermind’ 

Thank you to all our members, and to those in the village, who 
contributed to our collection for the Abingdon Foodbank.  
All your contributions were very welcome and gratefully 
received, thank you.  

We are hoping that everyone has a very Happy and Healthy 
New Year.  Let’s hope that 2021 is better for all of us and we 
can start to resume meetings in person.  

Meanwhile, we are continuing with our Zoom meetings and 
are looking forward to welcoming Sally Mabey for our talk in 
January, when she will tell us the story of how she took a WI 
team to the BBC programme Eggheads and how that led to 
them being invited to audition for Mastermind.  

For further information, please contact: Pippa Hoath 01865 
391349 pippahoath@gmail.com

A couple of months ago Alexander Hillis asked his mother....
“What are the homeless people going to do this Christmas as it’s lockdown and so cold, I would like to collect 
blankets and deliver them to a charity so they can be warm and safe Mummy”
Alex collected 25 blankets and delivered them to The Gatehouse in Oxford
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architectural and planning services
party wall surveyor

john martin mciob mfpws

	planning & building control approvals 

	extensions, new homes, conversions

	party wall surveyor services 

	award winning designer

	 free initial consultation

	over 30 years of improving homes and the built environment

tel 01865 391833 mob 07710 858668  
email john.gmartin@hotmail.co.uk

90 howard cornish road marcham OX13 6PU
Unit 3 Cuebar Court, Lashford Lane, 

Dry Sandford OX13 6EB
Tel: 01865 730011 Mobile: 07715 707830

YOUR LOCAL GARAGE
M.O.T. STATION - NOW OPEN

Servicing – Diagnostics
General Repairs 
Tyres – Exhausts

Air Conditioning – M.O.T.s
Courtesy Cars Available

JEM
CHIMNEY SWEEPING  

COMPANY LTD

 NO FUSS  NO MESS  NO PROBLEM 
OXFORD: 01865 772996	 DEDDINGTON: 01869 337500

MOBILE: 07711 443050	 STADHAMPTON: 01865 400244

Sharman Roofing
GRP fibreglass flat-roofing specialist

tiling, slating, leadwork, guttering and fascias,  
new builds, re-roofs, extensions and sheds

all work considered, call Mark on
07979 791075

msharmanroofing@gmail.com

HOUSEHOLD SERVICES
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	 MARCHAM SOCIETY

7.30pm Monday 25th January 2021
“Annual Lecture” on Zoom

by Chris Brotherton 
Land and Sales Director of Thomas Homes Ltd
builders of the Marcham Centre on Anson Field

REPORTS FROM PREVIOUS MARCHAM 
SOCIETY LECTURES
The Marcham Society always holds a members evening series of talks 
in November of each year. This November, Simon Blackmore (our 
Membership Secretary) and Sheila Dunford (who was the previous 
Chair) provided their talks over Zoom, which has become the normal 
practice in these times.

Marcham in Domesday Book by Simon Blackmore
Simon’s talk was on the theme of Marcham in Domesday Book. The 
talk was well structured, starting with the historical context and why 
William I commissioned the project as a way of taking stock of his 
conquests 20 years after the initial victory at the Battle of Hastings. 
Simon then moved on to look at the county of Berkshire, of which 
Marcham was a part, and then where Marcham was placed in the 
importance of villages within the county. There were examples of Old 
and Middle English in the manuscripts as well as Medieval Latin, 
which are indecipherable to the modern eye.
There was also an exposition of the feudal hierarchy as the Normans 
imposed it, similar to the Anglo-Saxon hierarchy that had gone before. 
Marcham was part of the holdings of Abingdon Abbey and the parish 
boundaries as described in 965AD remain virtually unchanged today 
so there is confidence that what was meant as Marcham in Domesday 
Book correlates well with current Marcham. Domesday Book 
language was written in a type of Latin, the administrative language 
of the day, but there was very considerable use of abbreviation, so the 
manuscript version is very difficult to read.
The last part of the talk concerned some of the people of Marcham 
using information gleaned from different contemporary sources close 
in time to Domesday Book. The impression that was left was that for 
nearly 1,000 years Marcham had been a settled farming community, 
and only in the last 100 years or so has it changed and now grown 
from around 150 people in 1086 to over 2,000 inhabitants today.
PETER STEERE

Notable Houses of Marcham by Sheila Dunford
When Berkshire turned into part of Oxfordshire in 1974 Marcham 
village took a deep breath and found a new postcode, but not much 
else changed. The dedicated research done by Sheila Dunford, 
Elizabeth Whitehouse and Claire Bolton found evidence that the 
foundations of the settlement remain, described through the history 
of some of the older houses in the village.
Four venerable buildings that Sheila described in her talk are:
3 Church Street is made of limestone rubble with rough cast front, 
and all openings have decorative plaster surrounds. It was thought to 
have been owned by a Mr Watts and was listed as the Manor House, 
Marcham. Various farm buildings were on either side. Mr Watts died 
in 1769 and in 1818 George Elwes bought it and plastered the front 
to disguise changes to the windows. The house was let until 1901 
and then separated into two dwellings. In 1982 the plasterwork was 
redone professionally and in 2000 it was returned to one dwelling.
Tithe House is by the church gate. This grade 2 L-shaped building 
dating to 1580 was extended in 1646.
Hyde Farm (photo below) dates to 1290 and was originally a single 
hall, with original beams blackened with wood smoke as evidence for 
this. The first ceilings were probably put in during the late Middle 
Ages. The chimney came in 1600. An extension was put on in 1625. 
Above the fireplace there are incised plaster signs, partly to ward off 
witches. It is now a Grade 2* listed building. Mr Busby who farmed 
nearby in modern times said that their well had water with healing 
properties – patients came from the Oxford Eye Hospital to benefit 
from this.
The Priory was originally a small rectangular building in the grounds 
of a farm. It was a retreat for the (Abingdon) Abbot and originally a 
source of the monks’ food supplies from the Dovecotes for example.
This was the first talk by Sheila on Notable Houses of Marcham and 
she promises others in the future. She has entered the details of these 
houses into the Marcham Society’s Archives now held in the new 
Village Hall.
JEAN CREASY

▲ Men ploughing the land from an 11th Century Calendar 
      (British Library Collection) 
 

Hyde Farm, Marcham  ►

To join us, please contact: 
membership@marchamsociety.org.uk

www.marchamsociety.org.uk        
Facebook: marchamsociety
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Did you know we offer:

Servicing MOT Air Con refill Bodywork Diagnostics Repairs Recovery

Radley Rd Industrial Estate, Abingdon, Oxon, OX14 3RY

01235 553055

Call us today for a no obligation quote

www.martingilbertmotorrepairs.com
Email: richard@martingilbert.co.uk

Like us on Facebook for regular offers and updates

Cars & light commercial (up to 17 seater), mini buses & vans up to 3.5 tonnes. 
Trailer, horseboxes and Caravans. Courtesy cars & vans available.

Martin Gilbert Motor Repairs Ltd

M&A ELECTRICALS
The original electrical/lighting shop in Wantage 

Established in the early 60’s
Unit 8, Arbery Arcade, [behind Costa]
Market Place, Wantage, OX12 8AB

*** WE ARE NOW OPEN ***
9am - 2pm

[see website for latest details]
We specialise in all things 

electrical particularly –
SPECIALIST LIGHT BULBS

RESTORATION & REPAIR OF LAMPS 
AND OTHER ITEMS

BESPOKE HAND MADE LAMPS-.
ACCIDENTS HAPPEN, THINGS BREAK IF YOU NEED 

HELP/ADVICE PLEASE CONTACT ME [Peter]
VIA THE E-MAIL BELOW OR 

PHONE 01235 771695/07770586877 
[You can leave a message]

01235 762468

sales@mandawantage.co.uk www.mandawantage.co.uk

 

We are a small local electrical company, specialising in electrical and renewable 
products for the domestic and commercial markets.  Contact us for a FREE QUOTE. 
 
ELECTRICAL      RENEWABLE 
All household electrical works undertaken  Solar electric panel installations 
Fault finding & repair    Maintenance for solar panels 
Replacement consumer units   Electric car charging & Government grants 
Earthing & bonding     
Underfloor heating 
Electric showers      CONTACT US: 
Electrical inspections for home buyers & lettings Alternative Lighting Services Ltd 
Visual inspections     Email info@als-ltd.net    
Portable appliance testing    Office 01865 391241 Mobile 07739313994
     

 
 

We are a small local electrical company, specialising in 
electrical and renewable products for the domestic and 
commercial markets. Contact us for a FREE QUOTE. 
ELECTRICAL 
All household electrical works 

undertaken 
Fault finding & repair 
Replacement consumer units 
Earthing & bonding 
Underfloor heating 
Electric showers 
Electrical inspections for 

home buyers & lettings 
Visual inspections 
Portable appliance testing

RENEWABLE 
Solar electric panel 

installations
Maintenance for solar panels
Electric car charging & 

Government grants

CONTACT US
Alternative Lighting Services
Email: info@als-ltd.net
Office: 01865 391241 
Mobile 07739313994

  

 
 

NICEIC Approved contractor and domestic installer 

MCS Accredited for solar electric (PV) panel installations  

Free estimates 
 
          Contact us: 
      Alternative Lighting Services Ltd      
      Email  ‐ info@als‐ltd.net 
      Office ‐ 01865 391845 
      

     All electrical works undertaken 

Full electrical home buyers surveys 

PAT Testing, Periodic testing and repairs 
 
 

                                 
 

  
  
 

Preservation Specialist Treatments
Local Company Trading for 30 Years

All Plastering works undertaken internal & external 
To include plastering walls, ceilings and external rendering

Smooth, wet dash, pebble dash  
& K-Rend (assortment of colours)
Tel: 01865 735555 or 07774 233033

Email: pauleverley@aol.com

“Don’t let tax, tax you“
BBPS Accountancy Service

Bookkeeping
Self Assessment, Payroll,  

CIS, VAT
Auto Enrolment

Call: 01865 730064 
 07890 503392

Email: Alison@berrybps.co.uk

Professional Window Cleaning/ 
Carpet Cleaning Service 

Also:  Gutter Clearance, Post/Pre-occupancy 
Cleans and Conservatory Valets 

For a thorough and reliable service call Tim 
Mobile:  07725002777 

 

HOUSEHOLD SERVICES
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Marcham Centre enquiries@marchamcentre.org  www.marchamcentre.org
Operated by Marcham Community Group  Registered in England 7470307  Charity No. 1144407

What a Year it has been 
2020 began full of promise The building of our new Centre was going well, MCG was working 
towards a grand summer opening and everyone was full of optimism. So, what could possibly go 
wrong? Well…Since handover on 19th June, MCG has taken on the running of Marcham Centre 
facilities and hasn’t stopped working hard to prepare for full opening, whenever that may be, as 
well as keeping the facilities as safe from Covid as possible for the limited use it has had.

Behind the Scenes (part 2) The Hall Committee continues to work hard on finessing the services 
that will be provided (when we are allowed to), such as the installation of high specification wi-fi 
and connectivity and building the bar shuttering in preparation for fully equipping the new Bar. 

At the same time the Field Committee, under the chairmanship of a multi-tasking Dan Barnes, 
has a full to-do list as well as an impressive have-done list. This Committee is responsible for the 
day-to-day operations of the MUGA, opening and closing, checking flood lights and (regularly) 
the condition of the MUGA environment. This includes potential hazards as well as making sure 
works are carried out to finish the patio area and grass. They are a very practical bunch and more 
than anyone cannot wait for all sports including the cricket and football clubs to be in full swing 
here in Marcham next year. 

December in the Halls Post Lockdown2 and moving into Tier 2 has 
brought more challenges. Fortunately, after a thorough checking of 
the rules, some fitness classes have been able to re-start, while the 
choirs might be able to have limited sessions. The good news is that 
Thirsty Café has been able to open, finally, at Marcham Centre for 
three sessions a week.

Looking ahead to 2021 We will still probably be limited by Covid rules 
for some time. Nevertheless we hope that groups and organisations 
can begin to use the halls with the confidence that comes with a 
high standard of preparation for Covid-19 safeguards that the Hall 
Committee and MCG Trustees have undertaken, in partnership 
with users’ own standards and commitment. We look forward to 
welcoming village groups such as the Guides and Cubs when they 
feel ready.

To keep informed about what is and what isn’t happening in the halls go to marchamcentre.org 
where you will find the calendar. If you wish to find out more about the classes (for instance) 
email enquiries@marchamcentre.org for more details.

And no doubt Thirsty Café’s opening hours will be of interest in January, so have a look at 
thirstycafemarcham.co.uk or follow them on Facebook @thirstycafemarcham. 

The Trustees of MCG and all the Committees would like to wish you a very Happy New Year and 
better times ahead in 2021.
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Kilbey & Clarke          
Will Writers and Estate Practitioners 

• Local, friendly, Professional  with home visits
•

Nigel Kilbey Member SWW   
07734051258/01235868266

www.kilbeyandclarke.co.uk 
kilbeyandclarke@btinternet.com

* Wills & Will storage from £125
* Lasting Power Of Attorney from £195

to include certified copy for each attorney
* Inheritance Protection
* Probate
* Guaranteed Funeral Plans
* Local, friendly, professional with home

visits

HOUSEHOLD SERVICES

SSeewwiinngg  sseerrvviicceess  iinncclluuddiinngg  ......aalltteerraattiioonnss  aanndd  mmeennddiinngg,,    

zziippppeerrss  aanndd  hheemmss,,  ……  iinnvviissiibbllee  mmeennddiinngg,,    

ddrreesssseess,,  ccooaattss,,  jjaacckkeettss,,  bbaallll  ggoowwnnss,,  ppaarrttyy,,    

wweeddddiinngg,,  ddeenniimm,,  ssuueeddee  pplluuss  mmoorree……  

CChheecckk  oouutt  mmyy  wwoorrkk......  

THE SEWING LADY - Local Seamstress  
TTeell::  0011223355  884477884466          MMoobb::  0077775544226655332266  

www.simplycoralwood.co.uk 
simplycoralwood@gmail.com 

…. FREE limited offer up-cycled fabric carrier bag with every repair or purchase!! 

Home Extensions, Alterations 
and New Builds 

 
Plumbing and Heating  

Gas and Oil Boiler Servicing, 
Repair and Installation 

 
We are a family run, local business with over 35 
years experience.  No job too big or too small. 

Contact us for a quotation on 
01865 321183 

 
Email: enquiries@mansbridgeconstruction.co.uk  

www.mansbridgeconstruction.co.uk 

Would you like to advertise your business or 
service in MADNews?

MADNews is delivered to all homes in the Marcham 
area including Garford, Tubney, Frilford, Cothill and 
Gozzards Ford - 1250 copies printed each month.
 
Contact adverts@madnews.co.uk for more details

2020 - 2021 Advertising Rates
40mm (height) x 90mm (width) – £65 pa
80mm (height) x 90mm (width) – £108 pa
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ThirstyCafé – Marcham Community Café
Thanks to all those who have supported our 
pop-up café so far. It has got off to a great 
start and we have loved meeting all the 
people who have come in to visit and hope 
they will return for more. 
We are taking a break for Christmas and 
New Year, but hope to be back with the pop-
up café on the 12th January 
Our Afternoon Tea Service is also taking a break in January to 
give our amazing volunteer cooks a break and to train up some 
new ones. 
If you are interested in volunteering for our pop-up café please do 
get in touch. There are lots of opportunities to help

email us at hello@thirstycafemarcham.co.uk
www.thirstycafemarcham.co.uk 
Find us on Facebook and Instagram 

  Marcham Community Café Limited is a registered  
  Community Benefits Society, society number 8384

IN AND OUT OF SCHOOL

PTA ROUND-UP
The past year seems to have flown by so quickly, I 
think most of us will be glad to see the back of this 
one. Hopefully next year we can begin to get back 
to some sort of normality, the PTA are already 
thinking of new ways of fundraising for next year. 
The PTA felt that the children at Marcham 
primary school all deserved a little treat this year, 
and so, on their Christmas jumper day we surprised them all with 
selection boxes. It wasn’t much but it put a smile on their faces 
and that’s what mattered the most.
The PTA are always on the lookout for new committee members. If 
you have a child at Marcham Primary school and would like to join 
the committee then please do contact me. 
We know that this has been a difficult year especially with 
Christmas fast approaching.  Many people are choosing to shop 
online during these current times, did you know that you could 
still support the school in other ways?
If you are thinking of making any purchases 
from Amazon, you could help the school by 
signing up to ‘Amazon Smile’. With every 
purchase you make from the Amazon Smile website, they will 
send us a percentage to the Marcham PTA bank account! How 
great is that!  Please go to: SMILE.AMAZON.CO.UK, if it’s your first 
time using it you will be asked to to select your chosen charity. 
Please choose ‘Marcham Ce (Vc) Primary School Parent Teacher 
Association’. 
You can also shop using  ‘easyfundraising’. 
They have an app which you can download 
for free, every time you shop using easy 
fundraising they will also donate money to 
Marcham primary school pta. If you choose 
to sign up, please choose ‘Marcham C of E 
Primary School PTA.
 We also now have our own social media page on Facebook, please 
look for our group ‘Marcham Primary School PTA’. Here you will 
find updates about events we will be holding and also information 
on what the money raised is being spent on. 
The PTA would like to thank you all for your continued support. 
We would also like to wish you all a Happy New Year!
LISA NEWPORT, PTA Chair 
lisa_newport@hotmail.co.uk .

MARCHAM PRE-SCHOOL
What an exciting time we’ve had at pre-school!  Santa wrote 
to us and asked if we could help him by recruiting some new 
Elves to step in to cover his helpers 
who were self-isolating!
And do you know?  The children found 
5 adults who they thought would be 
ideal to fill the positions!
So on Saturday 5th December the 
Elves Messaging Centre was opened 
and the children were able to Zoom 
in and leave messages for Santa... the Elves then helped to 
deliver a package of gifts to each child ready for Christmas!
It was a fantastic afternoon and we were able to raise £270!  
Thank you to everyone who joined us.... Santa also planned 
some special video messages!
It’s been a wonderfully, exciting term... and an opportunity to 
put COVID out of our minds for a while.
We’d like to wish all the MADNEWS readers and families 
everywhere, a very happy and a healthy 2021. 
Nicky Sanford, 
Early Years Teacher, Marcham Pre-School 
01865 392101   Marcham-preschool@hotmail.co.uk

www.marcham-preschool.weebly.com

Ho! Ho! Ho! 
It’s Santa Claus 
Taking a break 
From all my chores 
I’m busy making  
Toys and games 
And checking my list 
For all your names! 
So much to do 
You won’t believe –  
What’s still to be done 
By Christmas Eve! 
All these jobs 
Just could not wait 
But so many elves  
Still isolate….  
I called on the  
Most amazing team 
And it went so well 
Just like a dream! 
Now you may have 
An elf on your shelf 
But none are as good 
As my Messenger Elf! 
Marion flew round 
To deliver your pack 
And she really deserves a  
Pat on the back 

Angi stepped in  
With paper to wrap 
Your present, so now 
Let’s give her a clap! 
Lisa shared food 
For my group of reindeer 
For Rudolph and Vixen 
Please give her a cheer! 
The craft packs and biscuits 
Nik handed out 
A difficult task 
So give her a shout! 
Writing out messages  
Was Nicky’s role 
Magically sending them 
To the North Pole 
I now have all 
That I need for my task 
I’ll deliver some presents 
(while wearing a mask) 
You’ve all been amazing 
This year has been tough 
But Marcham Pre-school 
I can’t thank you enough! 
It’s not long to wait now 
The scene is all set 
This Christmas will be 
The BEST EVER YET!! 
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www.farm-fit.co.uk @fitnessatthefarm

outdoor Group Exercise Classes, yoga & personal training

Fitness At The Farm

Collins Farm
Kingston Road
Frilford
OX13 5NX

Book Online

The Abbey Chiropody Clinic
Mr P J Neighbour &  
Mr P A Neighbour

Members of The Society of Chiropodists & Podiatrists
HCPC Registered Chiropodists & Podiatrists

nail clipping, corns and hard skin  
verrucae and everyday foot problems

manipulation/mobilisation of the foot and ankle 
orthotics (insoles) and gait analysis  

minor surgery, diabetes and wound care

Surgery and Home Visiting Practice 
14 Bath Street, Abingdon OX14 3QH

Tel. 01235 530577
www.abingdonchiropody.com

Classes now on Zoom and in person!  
Email for details 

Newcomers welcome 

Daytime and Evening classes in 
Marcham and Abingdon

Andreabuckingham.co.uk 
07939 523083 

andreabkm@btinternet.com

PERSONAL CARE

NB Office Services
Qualified Bookkeeper with over 10 years’ 
experience in Office Management and PA

Telephone: 01865 392866
Mobile : 07775 690522

Email: Nicola.bunce@nbofficeservices.co.uk
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We have had a very festive December at Little Angels, and we 
had such fun creating the Little Angels Nativity Film! We sent all 
our families a goodie bag with popcorn, hot chocolate and cookies 
to enjoy the film as a family at home. Our children performed a 
wonderful nativity, and we also recorded them singing Christmas 
songs which they sang beautifully.

Santa came to visit us just before Christmas so all of our children 
were able to meet him, and his elves helped to hand out presents. 
The children really enjoyed visiting his grotto and meeting his 
elves. Sadly the reindeers were unable to join him as they were 
training for their big night back at the North Pole, but Santa did 
bring a nice photo of Dasher with him.

On the lead up to the big day our children were very busy 
decorating their nursery rooms with the crafts they had created 
through the month. Each room also had their own individual 
Christmas tree which they loved decorating. We made beautiful 
presents and cards which the children gave to their families as 
well as members of the community.

We have missed our Wednesday café this year so much and have 
missed all the wonderful people we normally see there. We are 
hoping we will eat together again in 2021, but in the meantime we 
delivered handmade mince pies and cards for all the people from 
café that we have been apart from to let them know we have been 
thinking of them.

We have a new Little Library at the front of our building which is 
for the whole community to enjoy, so please pop over and borrow 
some children’s books, and read them at your leisure.

In this challenging year for everyone we want to thank you all for 
the wonderful support you have given us in 2020, and we wish 
you all a wonderful new year with great hope for 2021!.

We would like to wish you all a wonderful new year, and we all 
hope 2021 will bring joy, and a bit more predictability!

If you are interested in securing a place for your child please 
contact us: T: 01865 819992

E: info@littleangelschildcaregroup.co.uk
www.littleangelschildcaregroup.co.uk 

and follow us on Facebook: littleangelsmarcham

IN AND OUT OF SCHOOL AGAIN

Abingdon Carousel is the 
local charity formed to bring Children’s 
Centre services back to Abingdon after 
they were shut down by the County 
Council. 
In summer 2018 we signed the lease of 
the Family Centre building on Caldecott 
Chase. With the support of the whole 
Abingdon community, volunteers 
turning up to help with refurbishing the garden and centre, we 
reopened in September 2019 and started to run Play Sessions, 
Healthy Cooking, Saturday Club, Baby Weighing Clinic and 
Breastfeeding Support. Many other services followed and, as we 
went into our second year none of us realised the turbulent times 
that lay ahead. 2020 was a strange time for all of us. We opened, we 
closed, we opened again with social distancing, we closed again for 
lockdown 2. Our staff planned and replanned and we changed our 
services constantly to keep up with what we were allowed to do. 
Our Saturday Club became a live event every week on Facebook 
with videos of stories, singing, crafts and activities. When lockdown 
2 came we used the time to get our staff onto higher level training 
so that they can offer more services when our full timetable returns. 
Enough of 2020! What’s happening now? In this brand new year 
of 2021, we are opening on January 11th with socially distanced 
Play and Support sessions for parent and baby. In order to manage 
numbers and keep the sessions as safe as they can possibly be, we 
do need parents to phone up and book themselves onto the next 
session. Instructions are on the home page of our website and on 
our Facebook page or phone us on Monday, Wednesday and Friday 
between 10am and 11am to find out more.
Meanwhile the staff and Trustees have to find ways to get our charity 
finances back on track. Our business plan was based on using the 
centre to generate room hire income which fell off very sharply 
in 2020 and we have an operating shortfall of £8000 to make up 
before the end of July. We need donations of any amount at this 
time from local people, organisations and businesses. Please email 
us on admin@abingdoncarousel.org.uk if you are able to help with 
fundraising work or a donation. 
The work we do has never been more needed. Many Abingdon 
parents with young children have spent almost a year in various 
degrees of isolation and for some of them it has been incredibly 
hard. They have been telling us how much they need somewhere to 
come to and how much they value our Play and Support Sessions. 
We want 2021 to be a year of recovery and growth, for us and for 
local families.  
Please email us on admin@abingdoncarousel.org.uk if you are 
able to help with fundraising work or a donation.
Website: https://www.abingdoncarousel.org.uk/
Facebook: @abingdoncarousel
Phone number: 01235 526691

Abingdon Carousel recently receiving a donation from one of 
the Masons groups in Abingdon
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F I E L D  |  F A M I LY  |  F O R K

www.milletsfarmcentre.com
Kingston Road | Frilford | Nr. Abingdon | OX13 5HB

Millets
FARM CENTRE

Sign up to our e-newsletter
To keep up to date with the latest news and goings on here at Millets!

wordCloud90x80Marcham.2019.indd   21wordCloud90x80Marcham.2019.indd   21 18/11/2020   12:4918/11/2020   12:49

Avoid the gloomy 
weather and holiday 

in Florida – Stay in our 
villa near Orlando

•	 Located in a private 
gated community

•	 Close to Disney World, all other major attractions 
and many golf courses

•	 4 double bedrooms, 3 bathrooms
•	 Sleeps up to 10 
•	 Air conditioned and fully equipped 
•	 Own swimming pool and covered patio
•	 Rent the villa from £495 per week

Tel: Mike & Vicki on 01865 823026 
or email vicki.jack702@gmail.com

HOLIDAYS

B&B Rafters

Abingdon Road	 Contact Mrs Sigrid Grawert
Marcham	 Tel 01865 391298
Abingdon, Oxfordshire	 enquiries@bnb-rafters.co.uk
OX13 6NU	 www. bnb-rafters.co.uk

Join us and discover  
a place to relax

FOOD AND DRINK

Town Furlong Cattery

Kingston Road, Frilford
01865 391864 

www.townfurlong.co.uk

PET CARE

Are you a good home sewer? 
Would you like to earn some extra cash?
I need someone to neatly make-up 
pleated face masks using their home 
sewing machine.
You can work from home because I’ll 
deliver everything you’ll need & collect 
the completed masks too.
Please contact Simon on 07932 055051 
or email me at:  s.a.brown@virgin.net

EMPLOYMENT
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Forgotten Nooks And Crannies
This month, out in the wildlife garden, 
as Autumn moved into Winter, I’ve 
been sat thinking about attachment 
to the familiar, something we can all 
experience from time to time.
2020 has challenged us all, in many and 
various ways, breaking some long-held habits and rituals 
in us all.
Gardening never stopped for many of us, whether that 
was hands in the soil stuff, or plans for what we will 
try and do in the garden, whenever we eventually got 
out there and got the supplies needed, to build that new 
reality.
Lockdown for me, was a chance to explore all the unseen 
or forgotten nooks and crannies in my garden, that 
wildlife inhabits and colonises.
Much of the summer I was alone in the garden,with my 
wild friends, but lately, some of the closest people to me, 
have come to enjoy my garden too. They are seemingly 
enjoying the garden in new ways, that they didn’t 
before, when they visited. Whether that’s the work I’ve 
put in that’s improved their enjoyment, or their own 
appreciation, that’s been enhanced by their own version 
of lockdown, is kind of irrelevant. Whatever is going on, 
most of us are realising that the outdoors is a good place 
to be. A few years ago, this would have been readily 
discarded as ‘hippy rubbish’, but this ‘hippy rubbish’has 
become mainstream, viral even.
Building new homes is often done with developers not 
allowing space for gardens, forgetting they are building 
communities, and that gardens help make communities 
happy.
Happy Gardening!
Stuart Mabbutt 
01865 747243 www.wildmaninspires.co.uk

WILDMAN AND POLICE NEWS

POLICE NEWS
Anti-social behaviour (ASB)  
PCSO Maddie Highmoor 
has been conducting targeted 
patrols along Thrupp Lane, Radley, due to reports of people acting 
in an anti-social manner, as well as causing criminal damage to the 
property of local businesses.
Burglary Overnight between Tuesday 3rd and Wednesday 4th 
November, a garage in Tullis Close, Sutton Courtenay was broken 
into and a motorbike was stolen.
On the evening of Wednesday 4th November, an attempted 
burglary occurred in Welford Gardens, Abingdon. Tool marks were 
discovered on the front door where an attempt had been made to 
force the door lock.
At approximately 8.30pm on Wednesday 11th November, a burglary 
occurred at Denton Close, Botley. The occupants were home at the 
time and the offenders gained access via a rear door before carrying 
out a messy search of the property. Two males were arrested in 
relation to this offence, one has been released under investigation 
and the other has been released with bail conditions.
On Thursday 12 November at 6.10pm a property in Anna Pavlova 
Close, Abingdon was broken into. The occupants were threatened 
by 3 people who searched the address and stole items from inside.
Enquiries into this burglary are ongoing at this time.
There will always be those out looking for opportunities to commit 
crime.

If you are staying at home over the festive period:
•	 Don’t leave your presents in view
•	 Don’t leave packaging next to your bin
•	 Don’t advertise your gifts on social media
•	 Register your new presents online
If you are going away:
•	 Lock your windows and doors
•	 Don’t advertise you’re away on social media
•	 Invite a neighbour to look after your house
•	 Light up your home using a timer switch
If you would like any crime prevention advice, including a 
home security assessment, please contact the team by emailing 
AbingdonNHPT@thamesvalley.pnn.police.uk
Alternatively, you can download our free Home Security Guide 
by visiting https://www.thamesvalley.police.uk/police-forces/
thames-valley-police/areas/advice/home-security-guide/
Offenders brought to justice
On Monday 9th November, Martin Cox was arrested in Abingdon 
town centre for breaching his Criminal Behaviour Order (CBO), 
and was sentenced to 56 days in prison.
On Wednesday 25th November, PCSO Sue Haynes conducted 
an area search following a report of a shoplifting from a store in 
Didcot. Sue spotted the vehicle and asked for assistance. Officers 
stopped it in Steventon, where four females were arrested and 
their vehicle seized. After searching the vehicle officers, found over 
£2,000 worth of stolen items.
PCSO Ali Blood stop-checked three people in The Abbey Gardens 
and detained them for searches under the Misuse of Drugs Act. An 
officer from Party 5 carried out the searches and drugs were found 
on one male.
Rural crime Over the last few weeks, there has been an increase in 
rural crime across the area. This has included burglaries to farms, 
hare coursing and livestock worrying. PCSO Rich Osborn has 
been visiting farms across the area and speaking to land owners. 
One of their biggest concerns has been people using their land 
inconsiderately to exercise on during lockdown. Whilst there are 
many permitted paths through the countryside, we would like to 
take this opportunity to remind people to keep dogs on leads when 
in a field containing livestock and clean up after your dog, ensure 
gates are closed / locked after passing through them and stick to 
marked footpaths so to not trample and disturb wildlife margins.
Please continue to report incidents of hare coursing and livestock 
worrying by calling 999.
Cold Callers - ‘Nottingham Knockers’
Door-to-door traders who try to sell goods on the doorstep, often 
cheap household items have been reported in Marcham. They will 
often claim to be on a rehabilitation scheme trying to find work 
and may have a false trading permit or other forms of ID. They are 
not part of any recognised rehabilitation scheme. The government-
backed Community Payback scheme does not involve door-to-door 
sales. Do not feel you have to open the door. Don’t feel pressured to 
buy from them and do not let them inside your property. 
Please report it to us online at http://mymsg.eu/77ki (or call 101) if 
you believe you have been a victim . Call 999 if you feel threatened.
Have Your Say Meetings
Due to the current social restrictions in place, face to face ‘Have 
Your Say’ meetings are currently not being held. Please use the 
details below to contact the team about any concerns you have.

We would like to wish you a peaceful start to 2021.
Contact Thames Valley Police: 
E-mail: AbingdonNHPT@thamesvalley.pnn.police.uk 
Twitter: @tvpsouthandvale 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/tvpsouthandvale 
Phone: 101
Website: www.thamesvalley.police.uk. 
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	

DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
SWIMMING IN SEWAGE!
I apologise forstarting this year with this smelly subject, but I am 
doing so for two reasons. One, because there is thesecond reading 
of an important Bill on Sewage in Inland Waters coming in front 
of Parliament on January 15th and, two, because many people 
are using our rivers much more for recreation. Indeed, last month 
at Full Council we passed a motion urging Thames Water and 
relevant partners to stop polluting our rivers with sewage so that 
bathers, canoeists, Kayakists, paddle boarders, fishermen can enter 
the water assured that it is safe.
At the moment UK water companies are allowed to release raw 
sewage into our waterways in specific circumstances, under 
license from the Environment Agency(EA). Regulators rely on 
self-reporting on the part of the water companies, and there is no 
way for river users to know in real time when these Controlled 
Sewage Overflows(CSOs)happen.
In 2017, Thames Water received the largest fine ever handed to 
a water utility for an environmental disaster after it spilled raw 
sewage into the Thames, with the judge stating that the company 
had a history of non-compliance But,still the issue of water 
cleanliness persists.Clearly the fines are inadequate. Data from the 
River Trust revealed that Thames Water sewage treatment works 
continued to spill raw sewage into the upper Thames, between 
Lechlade and Reading, more than 1,300 times in 2019 for 17,000 
hours in total.
The river Thames now has fewer safe places to bathe than ever 
before. It has falling biodiversity as sewage pollution stimulates 
eutrophication, that is algal and fungal growth, cutting out light 
and encouraging a thick anaerobic layer of decomposing matter 
on the river bed resulting in fewer species of all types, fewer fish, 
foul smells and a loss of areas suitable for recreation. This loss of 
biodiversity leads to a loss of ecosystems’ stability so increasing 
the chances of the spread of pests and disease.
But we can do something about this. Hundreds of beaches around 
the UK have Bathing Quality Water status which ensures that the 
EA monitors and reports on water quality throughout the bathing 
season. We can do the same for our rivers! So, we are asking the 
following:
1) Vale officers should work with appropriate partners, such as the 
Environment Agency, the Rivers Trust and Surfers-against-sewage 
to start the process of applying the Bathing Quality Water status for 
the River Thames in the Vale.
2) Work with appropriate groups and councils, like SODC (South 
Oxfordshire District Council), to promote our aim for cleaner 
rivers.
3) Ask the leader to write to Thames Water to draft and implement 
an action plan a) to eliminate CSOs across its sewage treatment 
network and b) to provide real time publicly available information 
about CSOs into the Thames and its tributaries.
4) Ask the leader to write to the Vale’s two MPs asking them to 
support Phillip Dunne MP’s Sewage Bill (Inland Water) when it 
has its second reading on 15th January 2021.
5) To build on opportunities to influence Thames Water’s practices, 
such as our successful applicationto become a strategic partner in 
Thames Water’s Surface Water Management Programme for 2020-
2025.
What can you do? Can I suggest you write to our MP urging 
him to support Phillip Dunn’s Sewage Bill’s second reading on 
January 15th.
Remember to recycle your Christmas Tree!
CATHERINE WEBBER Cllr VWHDC - 
DC for Marcham Ward
01235 534001 or catherine.webber@whitehorsedc.gov.uk

COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
As I write, it is the beginning of a very strange festive season. Rather 
than a list of moans and problems, I will confine myself to some 
positive messages in the hope that 2021 will be a better year.
At the December OCC full County Council meeting, a very 
significant motion was passed,  that henceforth our County will be 
moving towards making all built up areas 20mph zones including 
villages. It will take time and money to achieve. Whilst there is an 
argument that petrol and diesel cars produce more pollution at 20 
than at 30, the latest evidence is that. Traffic flows more smoothly 
and this, in itself, reduces pollution. This, together with improved 
pedestrian and cycle ways together with the move to electric vehicles 
should make villages like ours, safer, healthier and more pleasant 
places in which to live and work.
At the same meeting there was an undertaking to focus on clearing 
back vegetation from footpaths. This would be part of making walking 
and cycling safer particularly for push chairs and wheelchairs.
Secondly, the new street lamps being installed all across the County 
are going to save money. However many people are concerned at 
their brightness causing unnecessary light pollution. There is a plan 
to review how well the new lights are working and, where required 
replace the white bulbs with gentler, warmer ones.
The latest spending review contained better news for County Council 
finance which has been under sustained pressure from austerity 
for many years. Indeed, at the risk of being proved completely 
wrong, there will, for the first time in many years, be some room 
for manoeuvre (and political argument) in the next budget. At least 
that gives local government some choices to make rather than the 
relentless round of  'what to cut next'!
The message from the Director of Public Health and his team is clear. 
Whilst there is much better news on the horizon with the expanding 
Covid vaccination programme, to avoid a third spike in cases, we all 
need to keep to the guidance for the next few months at least. So, in 
the meantime Hands, Face, Space and be patient!
With very best wishes for 2021
RICHARD WEBBER Cllr OCC SC & Marcham Division.
Richard.webber77@ntlworld.com or 01235 534001

REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS

A small group of Abingdonians 
are producing a charity calendar 
for next year. 
The calendar will be different ... 
It will be about the pandemic ... 
It will be about Abingdon and in 
this most painful of times, it will be 
about fun. 
Goodness knows we need some 
right now. But above all the 
calendar will be about respecting 
what people have gone through 
and are going through in these 
unprecedented times. 
ALL proceeds will go to The 
Abingdon Food Bank and The 
Abingdon Bridge (TAB)

Tell them what you know, not who you are
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MARCHAM & DISTRICT NEWS	 MARCHAM GUIDES REMEMBRANCE DAY POEMS

In November Marcham Guides thought of 
words that reminded them of Remembrance 
Day, Jill Rowe then challenged them to use 
as many as they could to create a poem. Here 
are some of the results.

Silently we stand,
A nation united
A quiet recognition
A reminiscence of the fearless

We walk,
A sea of red pinned to us,
Clutched in our hands,
We remember,
Their pain,
Their lives.

Silently we stand,
Rivalry’s forgotten
Everyone together
A nation stood as one

by Aoife
---

Remembrance Day Poem 
Remember those who gave their lives whilst fighting for our 
freedom
Eager, determination, teamwork, wanting peace and joy once more
Memorial crosses decorated to signify our losses and
Everyone laying down poppy wreaths to remember the brave and 
gone.
Memories of fallen soldiers cherished and not forgotten
But below the skies in the battle fields now grass grows long
Even though the war is over, let us never forget, so
Remember those who restored our world and remember the 11th 
November

by Orla
by Charlotte

by Ayla

Citizens Advice can guide you through a claim 
for benefits
As the cold weather closes in with biting frosts and long, 
depressing hours of darkness, the combined effects of the 
pandemic and financial problems threaten to drive us into a 
pit of total despondency. But if lack of money is your problem, 
take heart because there could be a way to take control of 
the situation:you might be entitled to receive benefits and 
Citizens Advice can help you all the way.
If you are unemployed, have a low income, an illness or 
disability, or are caring for somebody, you could get Universal 
Credit. This also applies to the self-employed. The amount 
you might get depends on your individual circumstances. 
Always do a benefits check before starting an application. 
Don’t forget that if you need help with paying Council Tax you 
need to apply to the District Council.
Even if you are not a UK citizen you might be able to get 
some benefits, and if you already receive benefits, you could 
get more because of Covid-19.

All the information is on the Citizens 
Advice website https://www.
citizensadvice.org.uk. Also have 
a look at the government website 
www.gov.uk where benefits rules are 
signposted on the home page. There 
are some reliable online benefit calculators like benefits-
calculator.turn2us.org.uk
In order to apply for benefitsyou will need to assemble all the 
relevant information: details of your bank or building society 
accounts; your income, e.g. payslips and savings; and proof 
of identity.   
Citizens Advice has a dedicated “Help to claim” team to get 
you started on claiming benefits. 
Phone us on 0800 144 8444 (Mon-Fri 0800 to 1800) or use 
webchat (same hours). 
Appointments in person are not available at present.
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